MARIEMONT ARCHITECTURAL REVIEW BOARD

REGULAR MEETING

SEPTEMBER 16, 2013

Mr. Bruggeman called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m.  Present were Mr. Allen, Mr. Thomas and Ms. Stalzer.  Also in attendance was Building Commissioner Kirk Hodulik.
The first request was from Rick Greiwe of Greiwe Development, LLC & North American Properties, 212 E. Third Street, Suite 300, Cincinnati, OH  45202 in regard to property addresses of 6860 & 6908 Madisonville Road and 6903 & 6905 Murray Avenue for a Certificate of Appropriateness for:

Rezoning of properties bound by Madisonville Road and Murray Avenue from zoning district Residence “B” to zoning district Residence “D” for proposed Phase IV three-story condominium building consisting of (23) total dwelling units of two bedroom, two bedroom with study, and three bedroom dwelling unit types.  
Greiwe Development Group intends to request a zone change from Residence “B” to Residence “D” for the subject property.  The Residence “D” ordinance stipulates that the Architectural Review Board shall review the architectural aspects, landscaping, materials and colors and either approve or deny the application.  Upon approval of the application, the Architectural Review Board shall issue an Architectural Review Board Certificate of Appropriateness. The approved design will be the basis of approval for the necessary Building Permits.

Subsequent to the issuance of an Architectural Review Board Certificate of Appropriateness, the Village of Mariemont Planning Commission shall review the application to determine conformance with setbacks, height, density and parking stipulations contained in the Residence “D” ordinance.

Mr. Greiwe said he is familiar with the Village and all its assets.  He said the properties were acquired several years ago to protect those buying in Nolen Park and Emery Park.  The next phase (which is not as yet named) is very much in line with John Nolen’s vision in his master plan.  The Residence “D” lot line preserves the zero to 10’ lot line along the main streets.  It sets the project away from single family homes.  It also provides the requirements that will only allow condominiums to be built because of the stringent requirements for parking.  We will be following all the requirements of Residence “D”.  We will be doing the same type of landscape architecture and same kind of Tudor revival architecture with the same materials.  The price point will be $350,000 to $600,000.
Ms. Sari Lehtinen, CR Architects, presented a slide presentation of the proposed new condo unit.  This is Phase Four of the buildings.  They are going to stay with the same kind of language for the buildings.  They are keeping the same setbacks which are 10’ from the lot line so the building actively connects to the street scape.  The plan is to share the ramp to the garage to Emery Park.  It will cause fewer points of traffic.  They are also providing pedestrian access to the building.  It will also have similar gables.
Mr. Greiwe said there will also be some on street parking available along Murray Avenue. 
Ms. Lehtinen said they are considering Madisonville Road as the front yard so it gives them a 10’ setback.  The side yard setback is also 10’ with the building height at 45’.   The building will be “L” shaped and will slightly curve to adjust to the 10’ setback.  
Ms. Kathleen Lloyd said she lives behind the firehouse on Murray Avenue and asked if she will be impacted at all.  Ms. Lehtinen said no that all the work will be contained in Mariemont only.

Ms. Julie Northrop, 3901 West Street #112, said she had concerns about the shared use of the driveway with Emery Park.  She asked how many parking spaces will be in the new unit.  Ms. Lehtinen said there will be 23 units with 46 spaces available.  Mr. Thomas reminded the board that parking is not in the scope of what the ARB is responsible for – that is a Planning Commission responsibility.  

Ms. Lehtinen said the units will be 2 bedroom or 2 bedroom plus a study and will have glazed glass bay windows which is a unique characteristic to the building.  The windows will make it different and more open.  The masonry veneer will be similar to what was done at Emery Park as will the Tudor trim.  The new building will include the same pitches and detailing.  It will also include a “lantern” feature that will be visible coming down Madisonville Road.  
Mr. Greiwe estimates 12 million dollars in sales which will complete the 60 million dollar total real estate value that will be added over the four phases.  It is the last phase as the rest of the real estate on the block has become too expensive to acquire.  Nolen Park had six units that sold for over one million dollars.  He anticipates the same age spread of individuals who will buy units in the last phase as those in both Nolen Park and Emery Park.
Mr. Thomas clarified that the request is to rezone from Residence “B” to Residence “D”.  Mr. Greiwe said that is correct. The remaining houses/two families are still considered Residence “B”.  The new Residence “D” will just encompass Mr. Greiwe’s property.  The landscape design will be done by Mr. Martin Koepke.  It will be the same English garden methodology.  They are going to keep as many of the specimen trees as they can.  
Mr. Thomas asked if they have an easement with the adjacent property owners for shared use of the driveway.  Mr. Greiwe said there is an easement agreement in the Condo agreement.  It allows for the shared use of the driveway and sharing the path for the transformers.  Mr. Thomas asked how trash pickup is handled.  Mr. Greiwe said it is the same as Emery Park.  It is sent to the trash room where it is sent to a central area of collection.  There is also toters which residents can place their recycling.  The management company places it in a central location where it was collected by Rumpke.  The hope is to hire one management company to take care of all three of the buildings.  They anticipate having a full-time property manager on the premises which will be very efficient.  They will approach the Village for permission to use the space across from the old firehouse on Murray for staging and construction workers parking.  
Ms. Northrop said she does not remember reading in the Condo documents about agreeing to a shared easement for the driveway.  She is concerned about the potential number of vehicles between the two buildings.  She fears that it will be too congested and suggested having the driveway enter off of Murray Avenue.  Mr. Greiwe said the shared use will have both buildings paying for the boiler that keeps the snow off the drive and replacing the driveway when it fails etc.  Ms. Northrop said she is concerned about the density.  Mr. Greiwe said they took into account the number of people who are not there most of the time.  If this was a place where most residents work 8-5 then he would be concerned.  This is an audience that is retired and are empty nesters.  He has to sell the units so he would not do something that would shoot himself in the foot.  Ms. Northrop said she would think that the people buying the units would prefer to have their own driveway.  Mr. Greiwe said he can do a count to see how many cars come out of there a day to alleviate her fears and the fears of potential buyers.  He said one of the reasons for not putting the driveway off of Murray is because you have to have a long distance to get a ramp down and the current one is facing the Village.  This is something we always anticipated doing.  The driveway opening will be wider so it will be easier to navigate.  

Mr. Bruggeman said as Mr. Thomas pointed out the ARB has a narrow scope with this project of Residence “D” zoning.  The ARB is limited to the architectural aspects such as colors, materials and landscaping etc.  Mr. Greiwe said the colors will be steel blue.  There will be no signage except to mark the address.    

Mr. Thomas said it is important to point out that ARB was reviewing this in the context of Residence “D” not because it is in the Historic District.  
Mr. Allen moved, seconded by Ms. Stalzer to grant the Certificate of Appropriateness.  On roll call; four ayes, no nays.  
Mr. Thomas moved, seconded by Mr. Bruggeman to approve the minutes as written for August 19, 2013.  On roll call; four ayes, no nays.

The meeting was adjourned at 6:11 p.m.
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